# The Cupola Scholarship at Gettysburg College

Student Publications

Student Scholarship

Fall 2021

# Media Framing and The Election Integrity Protection Act of 2021

Timothy Fay

Gettysburg College

Follow this and additional works at: https://cupola.gettysburg.edu/student\_scholarship

Part of the American Politics Commons, Gender, Race, Sexuality, and Ethnicity in Communication Commons, and the Journalism Studies Commons

Share feedback about the accessibility of this item.

## **Recommended Citation**

Fay, Timothy, "Media Framing and The Election Integrity Protection Act of 2021" (2021). *Student Publications*. 964.

https://cupola.gettysburg.edu/student\_scholarship/964

This is the author's version of the work. This publication appears in Gettysburg College's institutional repository by permission of the copyright owner for personal use, not for redistribution. Cupola permanent link: https://cupola.gettysburg.edu/student\_scholarship/964

This open access student research paper is brought to you by The Cupola: Scholarship at Gettysburg College. It has been accepted for inclusion by an authorized administrator of The Cupola. For more information, please contact cupola@gettysburg.edu.

# Media Framing and The Election Integrity Protection Act of 2021

#### **Abstract**

It is no secret that today's media landscape is saturated with various narratives and frames that dictate how political events and debates are consumer by the American public. This paper seeks to analyze how national and local media outlets frame the Election Integrity Protection Act of 2021, one of the numerous voting bills that followed the 2020 Election. My expectation is that these sources will vary in terms of their partisan skew as a result of their geographic location and the ideologies of their viewers. This qualitative media analysis focuses on how each publication does or does not align one of two sides of the partisan debate surrounding voting legislation, being voter suppression versus election integrity.

## Keywords

Voting, Media, Framing, Voting Rights, Texas

# **Disciplines**

American Politics | Gender, Race, Sexuality, and Ethnicity in Communication | Journalism Studies | Political Science

#### Comments

Written for POL 201: Race and the Right to Vote

Tim Fay POL 201 Professor Britt December 5, 2021

# Media Framing and The Election Integrity Protection Act of 2021 (SB 1)

#### Introduction

On September 7, 2021, Texas Governor Greg Abbott signed the Election Integrity

Protection Act of 2021 (SB 1) into law. The bill, which went into effect on December 2, contains several key provisions. Specifically, the bill prohibits both drive-through and 24-hour voting, which were used during the pandemic, outlaws the practice of sending unsolicited mail-ballot applications as well as the enhancement of ID requirements for voting by mail, and places more stringent requirements on those assisting individuals in their voting process, among a few other new regulatory changes (Ura 2021). As expected, this bill was controversial from the start and provided for significant debate regarding both the constitutionality and ethics of the new provisions. The question this paper seeks to address is how the media framing of this law varies by news outlet? Specifically, the purpose of the research is to determine if and how there are discernable differences in the way local and national media sources covered this bill. I expect that coverage will convey competing narratives of election integrity and voting suppression with partisan skew determined by the geographic location and viewership of each source.

The motivation for this question and project is that generating a better understanding of how the media portrays issues, specifically highly partisan ones, may impart insight into the overarching role of media in the polarization that characterizes our political atmosphere today.

For example, if the evidence demonstrates that media outlets have an understanding of polarizing

partisan narratives and seek to cater to their opinions of their viewing base, we may be better able to approach our own media consumption.

#### Literature Review

Narratives are an important force within the political sphere. Generally, "scholarship has also come to recognize that narrative patterns are a crucial tool for the study of human thought and that examining the ways in which we 'story the world' can contribute to our understanding of how we make meaning" (Shenhav 2006, 245). Essentially, narratives are a human mechanism used to understand and conceptualize real-life events, thus giving them significance and meaning. Furthermore, past scholarship and "examinations on political discourse show that it relies extensively on narrative patterns. This is partly the result of the human tendency to rely on narrative as a way of understanding the world and endowing it with meaning" (Shenhav, 246). If political discourse relies heavily on narratives as a way of giving meaning to political events and issues, the logic would follow that media outlets, as primary contributors and distributors of political discourse, would also incorporate and utilize the power of narratives. Gurevitch et al. summarize the relationship between narrative and media by saying, "politics provided the raw materials and television packaged it, subtly reconstructed it, and delivered it to audiences" (Gurevitch 2009, 165). This description speaks to a fundamental aspect of media framing and narratives which is that they are not always overt. Framing political events in a manner that conveys meaning and values within a narrative structure makes use of subtle techniques that can be as simple as word choice or neglecting to include a certain fact. Narratives and media framing can come in all shapes and sizes. Laura Akers describes the concept of "metanarratives" by saying they are, "the stories that groups tell themselves about who they are and where they're headed" (Akers 2020). She describes the idea that the media frames issues within a larger set of

values with each event spun to convey the way that the consumer should feel. When thinking about what groups within our society use media framing to convey and impose a set of values and opinions two come to mind, the Republican and Democratic Parties.

In Robert Entman's paper Media Framing Biases and Political Power: Explaining Slant in News of Campaign 2008, he gets at how media framing works to shape public opinion through capitalizing on events within the political sphere. He writes, "Frames can perform up to our functions: define problems, specify causes, convey moral assessments, and endorse remedies. Framing works to shape and alter audience members' interpretations and preferences through priming...frames introduce or enhance the availability and apparent importance of certain ideas for evaluating a political object" (Entman 2010, 391). This description shows how the media can frame "political objects" with relative ease and subtlety while conveying a lens through which the public can evaluate the political world around them. To apply this framework to a contemporary issue, take the nationwide political battle over voting reform following the 2020 election. Brakkton Booker summed up the framing battle well by saying, "voting is most often called the most sacred right adult Americans have. And depending on whom you ask, the flurry of legislation in state legislatures and at the federal level will either make access to the ballot box easier and protect the integrity of the elections - or it will amount to voter suppression. No middle ground to be had" (Booker, 2021). By framing voting reform bills in this dichotomous way, liberals and conservatives define the issue of elections very differently and endorse remedies that reflect this inherent disagreement about the nature of the issue.

Another aspect of media framing worth discussing is how media outlets choose the way they frame a political event or issue. According to Jurkowitz et al., "the preference for news sources based on party identification and party ideology affects the partisan makeup of the

audience of each outlet" and "some adults only got political news in the past week from outlets whose audience mostly share their political views" (Jurkowitz et al. 2020). Since certain outlets draw from specific partisan groups, the logic would follow that their coverage and biases may skew in favor of those viewpoints to boost their ratings and revenue. One of the apparent reasons for this tendency of citizens to consume media in this partisan manner is that, "in a news media environment characterized by abundant choice, it is becoming increasingly easier for Americans to choose news sources slanted toward their own political views rather than sources proving more diverse perspectives" (Dilliplane 2011, 287). Essentially, the vast array of media choices fosters the inherent tendency of viewers to be drawn to the sources that best represent their affiliations and opinions. It's not only political media outlets that are diversified in terms of the number of options, but rather all media in general. For example, in today's media landscape, "greater choice allows politically interested people to access more information and increase their political knowledge. Yet those who prefer nonpolitical content can more easily escape the news" (Prior 2005, 577). News outlets are not blind to this phenomenon and understand that while their objective is to report the news, they benefit from increased readership and attention. For example, a 2014 study "showed that audience clicks affected the subsequent placement of stories on news websites, but not vice versa" (Lee & Tandoc Jr. 2017, 439). These findings demonstrate that news outlets benefit from a greater understanding of their audience. Therefore, if they recognize that their audience reflects certain partisan opinions, they may engage in framing that caters to those subsequent viewpoints.

#### **Methods and Data**

Beginning with data, the basis for this paper is online news publications coming from three categories: national media, outlets based in large Texas cities, and local media. The

methods for analyzing these media outlets focused on understanding and determining how each category framed the Election Integrity Protection Act in terms of the partisan narratives of voter fraud versus election integrity. Specifically, the methods for evaluating the publications include looking at diction, content, and whether the overall presentation of the article aligns with a particular partisan narrative. Examples of factors examined include how the bill is referenced, quotes included in the article, and the choice of words in describing the effects of the law.

Determining whether a given source aligned with partisan skew is achieved through assessing how strongly a publication appears to side with either the election integrity or voter suppression narrative. The assessment of narratives through the inclusion of political quotes, word choice, and manner of referencing the bill, among other factors, determined the frame being employed by a given source.

# **Hypotheses**

In looking at the varying sources of local news and larger media outlets based in Texas, as well as national news outlets, I expect to see a few specific results. Overall, I expect that the coverage of the Election Integrity Protection Act of 2021 will follow a pattern of partisan narrativization. More specifically, I believe that the coverage will fall into two modes of framing with one casting the law as a necessary step to ensure the security and sanctity of American elections, and the other portraying the law as voter suppression and a threat to the ability of participatory democracy to function freely. As for the three categories of news outlets, my expectation is, for national media, that their coverage will skew to the partisan leanings and opinions of their viewership. For example, classically "liberal" outlets such as MSNBC will support the narrative that the Texas voting law is a threat to the right to vote. On the other hand, outlets like Fox News may push or support the opposite narrative. As for both local news outlets

and larger media sources within Texas, I expect that their coverage, in terms of narrativization, will skew depending on the partisan leanings of the geographic areas in which they are based. For example, outlets based in larger cities, which tend to be more liberal, may have coverage casting the bill in a negative light. However, smaller publications based in rural areas, which tend to be more conservative, might show positive coverage of the bill and discuss its role in aiding election security. While I do expect to see this skew determined by the political affiliations and opinions of both readers and geographic area, local news outlets may present a less polarized and narrativized coverage of the law as they could be insulated from the reach of national news narratives. To conclude, I expect that media framing of the Texas voting law will be divided among the competing partisan narratives of election security and voter suppression while varying by news outlet depending on the geographic location and viewership of the source.

#### **National News Outlets**

The basis for the evaluation of national news outlets is that the primary liberal narrative and frame for the Election Integrity Protection Act is that it amounts to voter suppression while the primary conservative frame is that the same bill reflects the securing and protection of American elections. Overall, the trend with national news outlets, consisting primarily of online news articles, is that they reflect the dominant partisan skew of their viewership. One of the primary ways that outlets reflected the assumed views of their consumer base is through the inclusion of perspectives from that respective party. For example, the *New York Times* (NYT), which the Pew Research Center confirms has a majority liberal or Democratic-leaning audience, includes quotes from Democratic politicians vehemently criticizing the bill (Jurkowitz et al. 2020). Specifically, one excerpt from a *NYT* article reads, "Democrats immediately objected, denouncing the prospect of a dark-of-night vote on a measure that Senator Borris L. Miles, a

Democrat from Houston, said people in his largely Black and Latino district called 'Jim Crow 2.0'" (Corasaniti 2021). By including the comparison of this law to the voter suppression associated with Jim Crow, the author frames the voting changes as stemming from nefarious motivations and having disastrous effects on democracy. In addition to the inclusion of such quotes, other forms of "subtly reconstructed" media frames employed by Democratic-based outlets include referring to the bill in certain, valued manners (Gurevitch 165). For example, a common trend among such outlets was the use of phrases such as "Texas governor signs new GOP voting restrictions into law" (Politico 2021). By using "voter restrictions" instead of the actual name of the bill, the author frames the bill as restrictive, instead of securing. Lastly, while a lot of liberal-leaning outlets used these more subtle means of categorizing the law as suppression, others were blunter. For example, an *MSNBC* article reads, "Texas has embarked upon a campaign to make it more difficult for registered voters to cast their ballots" (Vladeck 2021). Overall, the outlets with more liberal consumers cast the Texas voting law as suppressive and harmful to equal access to the ballot.

Outlets with conservative bases employ similar methods of framing as those with liberal bases and tend to have coverage that falls into the category of the narrative that the Texas voting law helps safeguard elections and prevent voter fraud. For example, *Breitbart*, a conservative-leaning publication, includes quotes from Republican politicians such as "after the bill's passage, its author, state Sen. Bryan Hughes, a Republican, said 'All of these pieces put together will give us a secure system for everybody...anyone who tells you there's no voter fraud in Texas is telling you a very big lie'" (Bliss 2021). Clearly, the inclusion of quotes like this one represents a significant departure from outlets like the *NYT*. Additionally, *Fox News*, in referring to the bill, described it as a "bill that aims to protect elections and promote election integrity"

(Morris 2021). Again, when considering that outlets like *Politico* framed the bill as "voter restrictions," it's very clear that *Fox News* is playing a significantly different tune as referring to the bill by its actual name emphasizes its necessity in protection elections. Overall, outlets with more conservative viewership frame the bill in line with conservative narratives and the idea that the bill is integral to electoral integrity.

# **Large News Outlets in Texas**

In comparison to national news outlets, large media sources within the state of Texas tend to present both the narrative of voter suppression and election protection yet balance coverage more evenly. In other words, these news sources, which are largely based in the bigger cities of Texas, are more likely to acknowledge the partisan debate and narrativization but in doing so attempt to frame the issue in a more objective light as an issue subject to significant debate. For example, the Austin American-Statesman, a large publication out of Austin, TX, includes quotes from Governor Abbott like, "election integrity is now the law in the state of Texas" coupled with other quotes such as, "LULAC strongly opposes this attack on our voting rights and freedoms because they have one and only purpose - to dilute our voice at the ballot box" (Lindell 2021). The inclusion of both competing quotes demonstrates the attempt to cover the debate surrounding the bill rather than frame the law as inherently negative or positive. Additionally, in examining the headlines for articles from these sources, they appear significantly more likely to refer to the bill as the "Texas voting bill" or something similar in comparison to the national news sources whose headlines represented value assessments and judgment (Ura 2021). While the general findings suggest outlets based in large Texas cities tend to present both partisan narratives and frame the bill in a comparatively more objective light, there certainly are outliers. For example, the *Houston Chronicle* characterizes the bill as "a major step toward becoming the

nation's largest state where the GOP is making voting harder" (Coronado 2021). On the other end of the spectrum, a publication called the *Texas Public Policy Foundation* fired back saying "The Chronicle misleads on election integrity" (Maynard 2021). Overall, media outlets in larger Texas cities generally give a more objective frame and take less overt stances on the law.

Texas, although commonly considered to be an overwhelmingly Republican state, is fairly split politically. According to the Pew Research Center, 39% of adults in Texas identify as Republican while 40% identify as Democratic (Pew Research Center). Although the split in terms of party affiliation is relatively even, the plurality of adults in Texas remains conservative while only 21% identify as liberal (Pew Research Center). Based on this data, and the hypothesis that media skews framing based on consumers and geographic makeup, we should see media in the state be more conservative. However, given that these outlets are based in cities, there may be a more nuanced explanation. Grace Franke-Ruta writes, "All major U.S. newspapers are based in cities. Cities in America are mainly run by Democrats, because they are populated, by and large, with Democrats" (Franke-Ruta 2013). Taking all these factors together, a possible explanation for the balance seen in the media of Texas's cities is that the tendency for a Democratic skew based on the publications' location within these cities counterbalances the necessity to temper that liberal framing due to the overall conservatism of the Texas population.

#### **Local Media**

Local news outlets in Texas appear to stay away from partisan narratives and framing more so than the previous two categories of news outlets. The general takeaway from these local sources, the majority of the newspapers, is that they tend to report on the facts, include a quote or two, and leave it at that. Whereas national media is very partisan and big-city outlets acknowledge and occasionally feed narratives, local media appears less concerned. For example,

the extent of reporting from the *Wharton Journal Spectator* is summed up by the line, "Election bill passes House along party lines" (Borders 2021). Furthermore, local news sources were altogether less likely to have extensive coverage of the voting bill. In searching for sources to analyze, many online publications lacked in-depth or even coverage at all. Perhaps one of the reasons for this phenomenon is that local papers focus more on inherently local issues. For example, even in one of the local articles covering the bill, a section was included in the publication that discussed how "near the downtown square, about 60 protestors gathered to object to the voting legislation" which shows how relevancy for these smaller outlets is determined by events unique to that locality (Wellerman 2021).

These findings contradict conventional logic that may expect local sources in Texas to present a conservative frame due to the partisan makeup of these smaller, often rural localities. For example, Gregg and Wharton Counties, which contain two of the local sources analyzed, are overwhelmingly Republican with each voting for Donald Trump at about 70% in the 2020 Election (Data USA). A reason why we may see local news not take on controversial issues or push, or even acknowledge partisan narratives is because local media is inherently less polarized. The News Literacy Project writes, "one surprising result of the decrease in local news coverage...the populace tends to become more polarized" and "the increase in partisanship is due to people consuming more national news" (News Literacy Project). Therefore, local news may be insulated from the partisanship and skew that plagues national media which may be why the sources analyzed here contained little to no mention of partisan narratives regarding the voting law.

#### **Discussion**

The evidence gathered among the three categories of new sources leads to a few conclusions. First, a clear pattern of framing exists in which the Texas voting law is framed as either voter suppression or necessary to protect the sanctity and security of elections. Second, it is logical to conclude that the national news media presents the most partisan narratives by far. It was near impossible to find any national source that failed to fall into one of the two categories of narrativization. Third, concerning State and local media sources, a significant number of contributing factors affect the framing of such issues. For example, the partisan makeup of Texas, geographic location of the news outlet, and trends regarding the type of media source all seem to contribute to the framing of the election-related issues.

#### **Conclusion**

Media framing is a powerful tool for crafting and distributing political narratives. As this paper has discussed, methods of framing and narratives can vary widely depending on the outlet, issue, and category of publication. The framing of the Election Integrity Protection Act demonstrates how seemingly subtle differences in word choice and content can affect the partisan slant of the article. Overall, the reach of narrativization is pervasive throughout the media and is almost always incorporated into the coverage of political events.

### References

- Akers, Laura. "The Science of America's Dueling Political Narratives." *Scientific American*. <a href="https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/the-science-of-americas-dueling-political-narratives/">https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/the-science-of-americas-dueling-political-narratives/</a> (December 5, 2021).
- Bliss, Jacob. 2021. "Texas Legislature Passes Election Integrity Legislation." *Breitbart*. <a href="https://www.breitbart.com/politics/2021/08/31/texas-legislature-passes-election-integrity-legislation/">https://www.breitbart.com/politics/2021/08/31/texas-legislature-passes-election-integrity-legislation/</a> (December 6, 2021).

- Booker, Brakkton. 2021. "'Voter Integrity'? Or 'Jim Crow 2.0'? POLITICO." <a href="https://www.politico.com/newsletters/the-recast/2021/05/11/voting-rights-integrity-suppression-492802">https://www.politico.com/newsletters/the-recast/2021/05/11/voting-rights-integrity-suppression-492802</a> (October 27, 2021).
- Borders, Gary. "Elections Bill Passes House along Party Lines." *Wharton Journal-Spectator*. <a href="http://www.journal-spectator.com/opinion/article\_23662fba-1115-11ec-9e2d-47d9ef12b6">http://www.journal-spectator.com/opinion/article\_23662fba-1115-11ec-9e2d-47d9ef12b6</a> <a href="https://www.journal-spectator.com/opinion/article\_23662fba-1115-11ec-9e2d-47d9ef12b6">https://www.journal-spectator.com/opinion/article\_23662fba-1115-11ec-9e2d-47d9ef12b6</a> <a href="https://www.journal-spectator.com/opinion/article\_23662fba-1115-11ec-9e2d-47d9ef12b6">https://www.journal-
- Corasaniti, Nick. 2021. "Texas Senate Passes One of the Nation's Strictest Voting Bills." *The New York Times*. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/29/us/politics/texas-voting-bill.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/29/us/politics/texas-voting-bill.html</a> (December 6, 2021).
- Dilliplane, Susanna. 2011. "ALL THE NEWS YOU WANT TO HEAR: THE IMPACT OF PARTISAN NEWS EXPOSURE ON POLITICAL PARTICIPATION." *The Public Opinion Quarterly* 75(2): 287–316
- Entman, Robert M. 2010. "Media Framing Biases and Political Power: Explaining Slant in News of Campaign 2008." *Journalism* 11(4): 389–408.
- Franke-Ruta, Garance. 2013. "Why Big Cities Make Media Liberal and Why the Koch Brothers Can't Do Anything About It." *The Atlantic*.

  <a href="https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2013/04/why-big-cities-make-media-liberal-and-why-the-koch-brothers-cant-do-anything-about-it/275170/">https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2013/04/why-big-cities-make-media-liberal-and-why-the-koch-brothers-cant-do-anything-about-it/275170/</a> (October 28, 2021).
- "Gregg County, TX | Data USA." <a href="https://datausa.io/profile/geo/gregg-county-tx#civics">https://datausa.io/profile/geo/gregg-county-tx#civics</a> (January 3, 2022).
- Gurevitch, Michael, Stephen Coleman, and Jay G. Blumler. 2009. "Political Communication—Old and New Media Relationships." *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 625: 164–81.
- Jurkowitz, Mark, Amy Mitchell, Elisa Shearer, and Mason Walker. 2020. "Americans Are Divided by Party in the Sources They Turn to for Political News." *Pew Research Center's JournalismProject*<a href="https://www.pewresearch.org/journalism/2020/01/24/americans-are-divided-by-party-in-the-sources-they-turn-to-for-political-news/">https://www.pewresearch.org/journalism/2020/01/24/americans-are-divided-by-party-in-the-sources-they-turn-to-for-political-news/</a> (December 6, 2021).

- Lee, Eun-Ju, and Edson C. Tandoc. 2017. "When News Meets the Audience: How Audience Feedback Online Affects News Production and Consumption: When News Meets the Audience." *Human Communication Research* 43(4): 436–49.
- Lindell, Chuck. "Gov. Greg Abbott Signs SB 1, the GOP Voting Bill, into Law." *Austin American-Statesman*.

  <a href="https://www.statesman.com/story/news/2021/09/07/texas-voting-law-gop-greg-abbott-sb-1/5751333001/">https://www.statesman.com/story/news/2021/09/07/texas-voting-law-gop-greg-abbott-sb-1/5751333001/</a> (October 27, 2021).
- Maynard, Roy. "Houston, We Have a Problem: The Chronicle Misleads on Election Integrity." *Texas Public Policy Foundation*.

  <a href="https://www.texaspolicy.com/houston-we-have-a-problem-the-chronicle-misleads-on-election-integrity/">https://www.texaspolicy.com/houston-we-have-a-problem-the-chronicle-misleads-on-election-integrity/</a> (December 6, 2021).
- Morris, Kyle. 2021. "Texas Senate Passes GOP-Backed Election Bill Weeks after Dem Walkout." Fox News.

  <a href="https://www.foxnews.com/politics/texas-senate-passes-gop-backed-elections-bill-weeks-after-dem-walkout">https://www.foxnews.com/politics/texas-senate-passes-gop-backed-elections-bill-weeks-after-dem-walkout</a> (December 6, 2021).
- Press, Associated. "Texas Governor Signs New GOP Voting Restrictions into Law." *POLITICO*. <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2021/09/07/texas-governor-gop-voting-restrictions-51013">https://www.politico.com/news/2021/09/07/texas-governor-gop-voting-restrictions-51013</a> <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2021/09/07/texas-governor-gop-voting-restrictions-gop-voting-
- Prior, Markus. 2005. "News vs. Entertainment: How Increasing Media Choice Widens Gaps in Political Knowledge and Turnout." *American Journal of Political Science* 49(3): 577–92.
- "Religion in America: U.S. Religious Data, Demographics and Statistics." *Pew Research Center's Religion & Public Life Project*.

  https://www.pewforum.org/religious-landscape-study/ (December 6, 2021).
- "Regions That Lose News Outlets Become More Partisan." *News Literacy Project*.

  <a href="https://newslit.org/get-smart/did-you-know-loss-of-local-news-outlets/">https://newslit.org/get-smart/did-you-know-loss-of-local-news-outlets/</a> (December 6, 2021).
- Shenhav, Shaul R. 2006. "Political Narratives and Political Reality." *International Political Science Review / Revue internationale de science politique* 27(3): 245–62.

- Ura, Alexa. 2021. "Gov. Greg Abbott Signs Texas Voting Bill into Law, Overcoming Democratic Quorum Breaks." *The Texas Tribune*.

  <a href="https://www.texastribune.org/2021/09/01/texas-voting-bill-greg-abbott/">https://www.texastribune.org/2021/09/01/texas-voting-bill-greg-abbott/</a> (October 27, 2021).
- Vladeck, Steve. 2021. "Opinion | One of the Most Surreal Efforts to Dismantle Democracy Is Taking Place in Texas." *MSNBC.com*. <a href="https://www.msnbc.com/opinion/texas-republicans-clearly-didn-t-read-election-bill-they-almost-n1270680">https://www.msnbc.com/opinion/texas-republicans-clearly-didn-t-read-election-bill-they-almost-n1270680</a> (December 6, 2021).
- Weber, Paul, and Acacia Coronado. 2021. "Texas Legislature Sends Sweeping GOP Voting Bill to Governor." *AP NEWS*. <a href="https://apnews.com/article/health-texas-voting-coronavirus-pandemic-election-2020-770f">https://apnews.com/article/health-texas-voting-coronavirus-pandemic-election-2020-770f</a> <a href="https://apnews.com/article/health-texas-vo
- "Wharton County, TX | Data USA." <a href="https://datausa.io/profile/geo/wharton-county-tx#civics">https://datausa.io/profile/geo/wharton-county-tx#civics</a> (January 3, 2022).

## **Sources Analyzed**

- Sparks, Hayden. 2021. "Abbott Tasks Lawmakers During Special Session With Undoing Downgrade of Penalties for Illegal Voting." *The Texan*.

  <a href="https://thetexan.news/abbott-tasks-lawmakers-during-special-session-with-undoing-downgrade-of-penalties-for-illegal-voting/">https://thetexan.news/abbott-tasks-lawmakers-during-special-session-with-undoing-downgrade-of-penalties-for-illegal-voting/</a> (December 6, 2021).
- Borders, Gary. "Elections Bill Passes House along Party Lines." *Wharton Journal-Spectator*. <a href="http://www.journal-spectator.com/opinion/article\_23662fba-1115-11ec-9e2d-47d9ef12b6">http://www.journal-spectator.com/opinion/article\_23662fba-1115-11ec-9e2d-47d9ef12b6</a> <a href="https://www.journal-spectator.com/opinion/article\_23662fba-1115-11ec-9e2d-47d9ef12b6">https://www.journal-spectator.com/opinion/article\_23662fba-1115-11ec-9e2d-47d9ef12b6</a> <a href="https://www.journal-spectator.com/opinion/article\_23662fba-1115-11ec-9e2d-47d9ef12b6">https://www.journal-
- Coronado, Acacia. 2021. "EXPLAINER: How Texas Republicans Aim to Make Voting Harder." *Chron*.
  - https://www.chron.com/politics/article/Republican-Voting-Bills-Texas-Explainer-162150 66.php (December 6, 2021).

- Weller, Zak Wellerman. "Gov. Greg Abbott Signs Voting Bill into Law in Tyler." *Kilgore News Herald*.
  - https://www.kilgorenewsherald.com/news/gov-greg-abbott-signs-voting-bill-into-law-in-tyler/article 20f4c613-b27e-50fd-9877-8441870c6c8f.html (December 6, 2021).
- Maynard, Roy. "Houston, We Have a Problem: The Chronicle Misleads on Election Integrity." *Texas Public Policy Foundation*.
  - https://www.texaspolicy.com/houston-we-have-a-problem-the-chronicle-misleads-on-election-integrity/(December 6, 2021).
- Pollock, Cassandra. 2021. "Justice Department Sues Texas over New Voting Law, Targeting Restrictions on Mail-in Ballots and Voter Assistance." *Chron*. <a href="https://www.chron.com/politics/article/texas-voting-law-justice-department-lawsuit-1659">https://www.chron.com/politics/article/texas-voting-law-justice-department-lawsuit-1659</a> <a href="https://www.chron.com/politics/article/texas-voting-law-justice-department-lawsuit-lawsuit-1659">https://www.chron.com/politics/article/texas-voting-lawsuit-lawsuit-lawsuit-la
- Bradshaw, Robin. "New Texas Voting Laws: What to Expect for Jim Wells County." *Alice Echo News-Journal*.
  - https://www.alicetx.com/story/news/2021/09/10/new-voting-laws-texas-what-expect-jim-wells-county/5775552001/(December 6, 2021).
- Vladeck, Steve. 2021. "Opinion | One of the Most Surreal Efforts to Dismantle Democracy Is Taking Place in Texas." *MSNBC.com*.
  - https://www.msnbc.com/opinion/texas-republicans-clearly-didn-t-read-election-bill-they-almost-n1270680 (December 6, 2021).
- French, Amy French. "Showdown in the Texas Legislature." *Palestineherald.com*. <a href="https://www.palestineherald.com/news/showdown-in-the-texas-legislature/article\_24dc93">https://www.palestineherald.com/news/showdown-in-the-texas-legislature/article\_24dc93</a> <a href="mailto:e8-e4e7-11eb-97fb-0b03193d9665.html">e8-e4e7-11eb-97fb-0b03193d9665.html</a> (December 6, 2021).
- Ura, Alexa. "Texas Elections Bill Headed to Abbott's Desk." *Katy Times*. <a href="http://katytimes.com/stories/texas-elections-bill-headed-to-abbotts-desk,4775?">http://katytimes.com/stories/texas-elections-bill-headed-to-abbotts-desk,4775?</a> (December 6, 2021).

- Press, Associated. "Texas Governor Signs New GOP Voting Restrictions into Law." *POLITICO*. <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2021/09/07/texas-governor-gop-voting-restrictions-51013">https://www.politico.com/news/2021/09/07/texas-governor-gop-voting-restrictions-51013</a> <a href="https://www.governor-gop-voting-restrictions-gop-voting-restriction
- Morris, Allie. 2021. "Texas House Advances GOP Elections Bill after Weeks-Long Stalemate." Dallas News.

https://www.dallasnews.com/news/politics/2021/08/26/watch-live-texas-house-takes-up-g op-elections-bill-after-weeks-long-stalemate/ (December 6, 2021).

- Lindell, Chuck. "Texas House Passes Republican-Backed Elections Bill, Overcoming Democratic Delays." *Austin American-Statesman*. <a href="https://www.statesman.com/story/news/2021/08/27/texas-house-passes-gop-elections-bill-overcoming-democratic-delays/5619614001/">https://www.statesman.com/story/news/2021/08/27/texas-house-passes-gop-elections-bill-overcoming-democratic-delays/5619614001/</a> (December 6, 2021).
- Bliss, Jacob. 2021. "Texas Legislature Passes Election Integrity Legislation." *Breitbart*. <a href="https://www.breitbart.com/politics/2021/08/31/texas-legislature-passes-election-integrity-legislation/">https://www.breitbart.com/politics/2021/08/31/texas-legislature-passes-election-integrity-legislation/</a> (December 6, 2021).
- Fitzgerald, Sandy. 2021. "Texas Rep. James White to Newsmax: Disputed Bill Contains 'No Voter Restrictions." *Newsmax*.

  <a href="https://www.newsmax.com/newsmax-tv/texas-voter-bill-james-white-democrats/2021/07/14/id/1028591/">https://www.newsmax.com/newsmax-tv/texas-voter-bill-james-white-democrats/2021/07/14/id/1028591/</a> (December 6, 2021).
- Morris, Kyle. 2021. "Texas Senate Passes GOP-Backed Election Bill Weeks after Dem Walkout." Fox News.

  <a href="https://www.foxnews.com/politics/texas-senate-passes-gop-backed-elections-bill-weeks-after-dem-walkout">https://www.foxnews.com/politics/texas-senate-passes-gop-backed-elections-bill-weeks-after-dem-walkout</a> (December 6, 2021).
- Corasaniti, Nick. 2021. "Texas Senate Passes One of the Nation's Strictest Voting Bills." *The New York Times*. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/29/us/politics/texas-voting-bill.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/29/us/politics/texas-voting-bill.html</a> (December 6, 2021).
- Ura, Alexa. 2021. "The Hard-Fought Texas Voting Bill Is Poised to Become Law. Here's What It Does." *The Texas Tribune*.

  <a href="https://www.texastribune.org/2021/08/30/texas-voting-restrictions-bill/">https://www.texastribune.org/2021/08/30/texas-voting-restrictions-bill/</a> (December 6, 2021).